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PLEASE READ THE NOTICE FOR THE 2016 AGM  
AT THE END OF THE NEWSLETTER 

 
 
 
Christmas and New Year Greetings from the Club President, Comdt Peter Norton. 
Ar son Coiste an Club Marcra, ba mhaith liom Beannachtaí na Nollag agus athbhliain faoi mhaise 
a guí oraibh i gcéin agus i gcónar agus, go speisíalta, orthu atá ag obair ar shon síocháin ar fud an 
domhain nó ina gcónaí thar lear.   
 
On behalf of the Committee I extend season’s greetings to all our members and their families and 
wish them a carefree and peaceful Christmas and a Happy New Year for 2016.  We look forward 
to meeting members and their guests at club events in the coming year.  We extend special 
greetings to our members who will be on duty or working at home or abroad during the holiday 
season.  Please make a New Year resolution to attend at last one club event in 2016. 



Retirement Comdt Jonathan Mills. 
On 07 Nov 15, Comdt Jonathan Mills SO Combat Sp & ISTAR Br DFHQ 
retired from the DF after twenty two years’ service.  He joined the Army as a 
member of 70 Cdt Class in Oct 1993 and he was appointed as Tp Comd C 
Recce Tp, 1 Armd Car Sqn on commissioning in 1995.  During his service he 
served in Cav Sch, Combat Sp Col, Ops Sec, 2 Cav Sqn and 1 Armd Cav Sqn.  
He commanded 2 Cav Sqn and 1 Armd Cav Sqn.  He served overseas with the 
BMR 88 Inf Bn UNIFIL in 2000 – 01, EUFOR HQ 2006 – 07 and as an 
observer with UNTSO during 2008 – 10.  We wish Jonathan every success in 
his new career in the legal profession. 
 
 
Comdt Mills, then Sqn Comd 1 Armd Cav Sqn, photographed at the Guard Mounting 
Ceremony at Merrion Sq on 23 Aug 14. 
 
 
Cavalry Officers serving Overseas. 
The following officers of the Corps are currently on peace support operations and we wish them 
and all DF personnel safe and peaceful tours of overseas duty.  In south Lebanon Capt Shane 
McGrath, Capt Paul Muckian, Lt D Donncha Lenihan and Lt Edward McGuire are serving with 
51 Inf Gp UNIFIL, on the Golan Heights Capt William Halpin and Lt Eoin Carroll are with 50 Inf 
Gp UNDOF and Comdt Mick Murphy is with UNDOF HQ; Comdt Andrew Burke is serving with 
UNTSO; Comdt John Fitzgerald and Capt Conor Glynn are with MONUSCO in the Democratic 
Republic of the Congo; in Brussels Col Eugene Smyth is on the staff of EUMS; Col Tony Bracken 
is in Vienna with the OSCE;  Capt Andrew O’Shaughnessy is in Kosovo with 12 IRCON KFOR; 
Lt Col Rory McCorley and Capt Pat Moroney are with the UK led EU Battlegroup. 
 
Decadal Anniversary of Commissioning. 
On 22 Oct 15, a special  Cav Club lunch was held in the Officers Mess Cathal Brugha Barracks 
for Cavalry officers whose special anniversary of commissioning falls in 2015.  Those in 
attendance were: Col Hugh O’Connor (1955), Col Brendan McCann (1965), Col Willie Dwyer, 
Comdt Seamus Killeen and Capt John Cunningham (1975).  This was the second year that the 
club held this event and it is hoped that this will become an annual event to mark the 
commissioning anniversaries for regular and reserve Cav officers. 
 
Cav Club Christmas Cards. 
Club Christmas cards are available for purchase by members and a cost of €5 for a pack of ten 
cards. Please order from the Honorary Treasurer giving your postal address and quantity required. 
The cost includes postage and profits generated from sales will go to the Cav Corps Memorial 
Garden account.   
 
Annual Dinner. 
The Annual Club Dinner for Club Members and their spouses, partners and guests was held in the 
Officers Mess Collins Barracks Cork on Saturday 07 Nov 15 with a total of fifty in attendance.  
Brig Gen Philip Brennan, GOC 1 Bde was the senior guest.  Gen Brennan, who is an Infantry 
Corps officer, spent some time as OC 3 Cav Sqn FCA and he has been elected as an Associate 
Member of the club.  He presented Comdt Hugh O’Neill (Retd) with the United Nations 
Peacekeepers Medal (An Bonn Chosantóirí Síochána na Náisiún Aontaithe) before proposing a 
toast to the Cavalry Club.   In 1988 the Nobel Committee decided to award the Nobel Peace Prize 
to the United Nations Peacekeeping Forces.  This was in recognition of the work done since the 
first armed UN peacekeeping mission was set up in 1956 in the Sinai Peninsula, the UN 
Emergency Force (UNEF 1).  The UN Peacekeepers Medal was introduced in the DF in 1989 and 



it is awarded to a member or former member of the PDF or Chaplaincy Service who has been 
awarded a medal for service with a UN or a UN-mandated peace support mission.  Last June, 
Comdt O’Neill was one of a party of thirteen participants in the club’s tour of the Somme and the 
Ypres Salient.  At the Last Post wreath-laying ceremony at the Menin Gate in Ypres it was noticed 
that two of the party did not possess the Peacekeepers Medal.  Comdt Hugh O’Neill had retired in 
April 1988 before the medal was introduced.  He served on two occasions with Recce Coy in 
Lebanon, with 47 Inf Bn in 1980 and with 53 Inf Bn in 1983 and a third tour as Logs Offr with 61 
Inf Bn in 1987.   

 
The Club President, Comdt Peter Norton and his wife Yvonne Kiely with some of the ladies at the Annual Dinner. 

 
Officers from the 1 and 3 Mot/Cav Sqns with the GOC L to R:  Front Row Comdt John Power, Lt Liam Fannon, 
Capt Pat Aylward (Retd), Col George Kerton (Retd), Brig Gen Philip Brennan, Comdt Peter Norton (Club 
President), Capt Jim Power (Retd), Comdt Pat O’Connor, Rear Row Comdt Larry Johnston (Retd), Col Dick 
Heaslip (Retd), Lt Col Ray O’Lehan and Lt Pat Coffey. 

 



Historical Cavalry Photographs. 
In this edition we have photographs of armour and Cav events and personalities from each decade 
from the 1920s up to the 1990s.  We ask members to take out old albums or search the attic and to 
forward any photographs for future issues to the committee. 
 
05 Jul 1922.  During the early stages of the Civil War on 29 Jun 1922, Oscar Traynor and 
hundreds of men from the Anti-Treaty forces (The Irregulars) occupied the north east side of 
Sackville St (today’s O'Connell St). They tunnelled through the walls of the adjoining Gresham, 
Crown, Granville, and Hammam Hotels and created a fortified position as well as taking over the 
YMCA on the west side of the street.  The National Army under Gen Tom Ennis put a cordon 
around the Irregulars and used 18 Pounder guns covered by Armoured Rolls Royces and Lancia 
Armoured trucks against the positions.  The Irregulars in the YMCA were overcome first and then 
the National Army assaulted the positions on the other side of the street using the artillery and 
armoured cars.  Oscar Traynor and scores of the Irregulars managed to slip through the cordon in 
the confusion of the fighting.  Catha Brugha and a small detachment held out in the Hamann Hotel 
until 05 Jul.  Cathal Brugha first ordered his men to surrender and later emerged alone with a hand 
gun, he was shot in the thigh and he died of his wounds on 07 Jul 1922.  This effectively ended 
what became known as the Battle of Dublin.  Thirty years later, on 09 May 1952, Portobello 
Barracks in Rathmines, Dublin 6, had its name changed to Cathal Brugha Barracks and today it is 
the home to 2 Cav Sqn and HQ 2 Bde and other units.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
An Armoured Lancia truck and 
an Armoured Rolls Royce 
outside the Hammam Hotel on 
Sackville St after the fighting 
ended on 05 Jul 1922. 
 



10 Sep 1934.  In 1933, the then OC 1 Armd Sqn and Acting D Cav, Comdt J V (Joe) Lawless 
(later Col and Cav Club Pres in 1950), Capt A W (Aubrey) Mayne (later Comdt and the second 
President of the Cav Club Pres in 1946) and Sgt Paddy Lynch (the latter two of Cav Wkshps) 
commenced a project to produce AFVs using the turrets, hulls and armoured plate salvaged from 
scrapped Peerless armoured cars.  Several truck types were evaluated such as Bedford, Crossley, 
Chevrolet, Manchester and Thorneycroft.  After some correspondence with the Department of 
Defence, sanction was given on 18 Jan 1934 to construct an experimental AFV.  One Leyland TE 
2 chassis (6X4 wheeler) was procured from Ashenhurst Williams (the Dublin agent for Leyland), 
the chassis was delivered in March and work started in Cav Wkshps.   On Monday 10 Sep 1934, 
the prototype vehicle with the designation ALV 1 (Armoured Leyland Vehicle) was demonstrated 
to the General Staff and senior officers at the Curragh Camp.  The centre and rear of the Peerless 
was fitted on the Leyland chassis and the front (engine) compartment had to be fabricated using 
rivets and bolts to fit the armour to the new vehicle and this required the procurement of new 
lathes and cutting equipment. Later a pneumatic hammer and a welding plant had to be bought.  It 
was recommended that the twin Peerless turrets be replaced with a single turret. In 1935 three 
more Leyland Terrier chasses were purchased and the Swedish Landsverk L60 tank turret was 
selected in 1936 to replace the twin Peerless turrets.  In May 1938 the redesigned first car was 
ready for road and gunnery tests which were carried out at Kilworth Camp (see the Summer 2015 
Newsletter).  It took until Jul 1939 before all four Leyland Armoured Cars were finished and they 
were assigned to 1 Armd Sqn.  The Leylands were armed with a Madsen 20mm cannon and a .303 
inch Madsen machine gun. In 1958, the Leyland's front hull was modified and the engine replaced 
with Ford V-8s. .30 inch Browning MGs replaced the Madsen machine guns and another 
Browning was fitted in the hull next to the driver. One Leyland was scrapped in the 1960s.  In 
1972, the 1 Armd Car Sqn was re-equipped with Panhard AML armoured cars and the three 
surviving Leylands were assigned to 5 Mot Sqn FCA based in Castlebar Co Mayo, they were 
boarded in 1987.  One Leyland is on display in the Curragh Museum. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
Two views of the first prototype of the Leyland 
armoured car photographed at Baldonnel in Sep 
1934. 



 
May 1945.  Maj Gen Michael J Costello commanded 1 Div (known as the Thunderbolt Division) 
during the Emergency.  The division had eleven Cav Sqns – a mix of Armoured, Motor and 
Cyclist Sqns.  The units of the Div were stationed in different areas of Munster and in 1945 the 
Cav units were deployed as follows:  2 Armd Sqn (Templemore, Co Tipperary), 3 Armd Sqn 
(Rineanna, Co Clare (site of today’s Shannon Airport),1 Mot Sqn (Cappoquin, Co Waterford), 3 
Mot Sqn (Bruree, Co Limerick), 7 Mot Sqn (Foynes, Co Limerick).1 Cyc Sqn (Mallow, Co Cork), 
2 Cyc Sqn (Bantry, Co Cork), 7 Cyc Sqn (Cappoquin, Co Waterford), 8 Cyc Sqn (Whitegate, Co 
Cork), 13 Cyc Sqn (Tarbert, Co Kerry), 14 Cyc Sqn (Kinsale, Co Cork).   

 
 
The photograph was taken in Collins Bks Cork in May 1945 and it has Maj Gen M J Costllo, GOC 1 Div (Number 
7 from the left in the first row) with unit commanders.  Six Cav Corps officers are in the photograph, one of them, 
Capt John Larkin Sqn Comd 3 Mot Sqn is Number 1 from the left in the second row.  Comdt P J (Laddie) Hassett 
Sqn Comd 1 Mot Sqn is Number 3 from the left in the rear row.  Some of the following unit commanders may also 
be in the photograph but they have not been identified:  Comdt Donal McCormack A/Sqn Comd 2 Armd Sqn, 
Comdt Charles J Hegarty Sqn Comd 3 Armd Sqn, A/Capt Patrick J Daly Sqn Comd 1 Cyc Sqn, Capt T P Buttimer, 
Sqn Comd 2 Cyc Sqn.   
 



 
23 Jan1959.  Col Anthony Teadsle (Tony) Lawlor OC Curragh Trg Camp from 06 Feb 1952 to 24 
Jan 1959 (Club Pres 1954) inspecting units in Plunkett Bks at his stand down parade in Jan 1959 
accompanied by Comdt Kevin Nunan Sch Comdt Cav Sch (Cav Club Pres in 1958) and Capt 
Jimmy Bergin OC Tk Cadre & Veh Pool (Club Pres 1952).  Note the enlisted personnel pre-1963 
rank markings.  In Sep 1958 eight Comet A32 Tanks were ordered, four were delivered in Dec 
1958, another two arrived in Jan 1959 and the remaining two in Feb 1959.  The Comet was armed 
with a 77 mm high velocity Gun and twin Besa 7.92mm MGs.  The eight Comets and the four 
Churchill Tanks (procured in 1948/49) equipped the 1 Tk Sqn, which was formed in Oct 1959.  1 
Tk Sqn was dis-established in Jul 1973 and the unit was re-established seven years later and 
equipped with Scorpion CVR (T) light tanks and Timoney APCs.  In 1998 personnel from, Dep 
Cav, 1 Tk Sqn and 1 Armd Car Sqn were merged into the new unit designated 1 Armd Cav Sqn. 

 
 
L to R:  Sqn Sgt Mick Galvin (with pennant), Col Tony Lawlor, Capt Jimmy Bergin and Cpl Pat Sweeney (armed 
with Webley revolver). 
 



 
Comdt Kevin Nunan, Sch Comdt Cav Sch is after Capt Bergin. 

 
 
Sep 1961.  Twenty eight Ford Mark VI armoured cars were manufactured by Thomas Thompson 
& Co Carlow in 1940 and 1941 and eight were sent to ONUC in Jan 1961 with the Armd Car Gp 
34 Inf  Bn following the Niemba Ambush on 08 Nov 1960 when nine peacekeepers from A Coy 
33 Inf Bn were killed.  Three more Fords were deployed in Jun 1961 with the Armd Car Gp 35 Inf 
Bn. Two of these had the turrets removed and they were to be used as APCs and they were armed 
with a .3 inch MG.  
 
On 15 Sep 1961 Cpl Michael Nolan 1 Tk Sqn and Tpr Patrick Mullins 1 Mot Sqn were killed in 
action when their Ford AFV (Reg No ZD1854), the leading vehicle in a patrol, was hit by an anti-
armour projectile on Boulevard Reine in Elizabethville, Republic of Congo.  The remains of Tpr 
Mullins have not been recovered, Cpl Nolan’s body was located and he was buried with full 
military honours in the Army Plot in Glasnevin. 

 
Lt Mick Considine (left) and Capt Art Magennis (both Armd Car Gp 35 Inf Bn ONUC) with the recovered AFV ZD 
1854, the anti-armour strike and impacts from small arms are visible on the armoured car.   
 



 
Fitters recovering the second Ford AFV (Reg No ZD 1811) which had been burnt out at the ambush scene at 
Boulevard Reine. 
 
 
 
1972.  Paddy Lynch joined the National Army in Feb 1922 and he was initially employed as a 
motor cycle dispatch rider in Dublin.  He was very soon moved as a driver of Crossley Tenders at 
Parkgate and Portobello Bks and he was one of the drivers assigned to Gen Michael Collins.  He 
was then posted to the Curragh where he was promoted to the rank of Sgt in Aug 1922.  One 
month later he was back in Dublin working for Comdt Joe Hyland, the first OC Armd Car Corps 
in Portobello Bks in Rathmines where he was involved in the recovery and repair of AFVs that 
had been damaged or rendered unserviceable.  In Feb 1923 he returned to the Curragh to No 1 
Armd Car Coy based in what is now McDermott Bks.  He was the first military fitter in the newly 
established Cav Wkshps in 1924 at Tintown. He continued to serve there in the rank of Coy Sgt 
through the Emergency until 1947 when he took up the civilian appointment as Charge Hand 
Fitter, he was later appointed as Foreman in the Wkshps.   He is in the photograph of the Wkshps 
staff in 1945 shown in the Winter 2014 Newsletter.  He retired in 1972 and a special stand down 
parade and lights out ceremony was held in Plunkett Bks for him.  His son Pat, and some of his 
grandsons followed his footsteps in Cav Wkshps and the Lynch family made significant inputs in 
the history and mobility of the Cav Corps. 
 



 
L to R:  Lt Col Kevin Nunan DSM, OC Dep Cav (later Brig Gen and he was Cav Club Pres in 1958), RSM Mick 
Galvin (Cav Corps RSM 1962 – 78) and Paddy Lynch at the parade with the Eq Sch Det in Plunkett Bks in 1972. 

 
Paddy Lynch in the front passenger seat with goggles in a Crossley Tender at Government Buildings in 1922/23. 



  
1984.  In 1984 a seminar was conducted in the Cav Sch for senior appointment holders in the 
Corps under the chairmanship of Col Leo Dawson and Lt Col Liam Young.  The seminar 
programme addressed a wide range of issues including AFV development, upgrading and 
procurement; officer and NCO career courses; gunnery and driving simulation; overseas support 
requirements; unit structure and establishment, reserve training requirements.  
 

 
Front Row L to R: Comdt Tony Carr EO Dep Cav, Lt Col Kevin Knightly (RIP) Cav Sch Comdt, Col Leo Dawson 
D Cav, Lt Col Liam Young (RIP) OC Dep Cav, Comdt Mick Murphy 11 Cav Sqn, Second Row: Comdt Pat 
O’Sullivan (RIP) 3 Cav Sqn, Comdt Pat Fingleton 2 I/C Cav Sch, Comdt Jack McCarthy (RIP) Att Dep Cav, 
Comdt Niall Daly 5 Cav Sqn, Comdt Dan Ahern 1 Cav Sqn, Comdt Chris Leaney 2 Cav Sqn, Third Row:  Comdt 
Mick Mullooly Cav Instr C & S Sch, Comdt Liam MacNamee SO D Cav, Comdt Larry Cooke (RIP) OIC Cav 
Wkshps, Comdt Tony Whelan (RIP) 1 Armd Car Sqn, Comdt Ed Horgan 1 Tk Sqn, Comdt Pat Freeman 4 Cav 
Sqn. 



 
Oct 1993. Hugh Maguire was born near Ballyjamesduff Co Cavan on 21 Oct 1896 and as a 
teenager he came to Dublin where he was employed as a trainee barman.  He joined the 
Volunteers in 1913 and he was a runner during the Easter Rising.  He was commissioned as an 
officer in the National Army in 1922 and he served with No 2 Coy Armd Car Corps in Collins Bks 
Dublin.  Capt J Keogh was OC and the other officers were Lts B McAllister and P C Byrne.  In 
1924 Lt Maguire was assigned to duty in Arbour Hill Prison to look after Eamon De Valera who 
was a prisoner there.  He transferred to the Reserve in Feb 1929 and was recalled to fulltime 
service on 03 Sep 1939. He served initially with 1 Armd Sqn and in May 1940 he was posted to 
the newly established 2 Mot Sqn (the unit was formally established on 13 Jun 1940).  The unit 
moved from McKee Bks to Mullingar to Collins Bks Dublin to Cabra Castle in Kingscourt Co 
Cavan to Clondalkin Monastery to the RDS in Ballsbridge to Griffith Bks.  He took over 
command of the squadron from Comdt P C Byrne in Nov 1941 and he remained there until Apr 
1946 when he retired to the Reserve of Officers.  The unit was inspected in Cahir Co Tipperary 
during the 1942 Blackwater manoeuvres by An Taoiseach, Eamon De Valera who had been in 
Comdt Maguire’s custody in 1924!  In Oct 1993, Comdt Maguire visited 2 Cav Sqn and he paid a 
second visit to the unit in 1996 on his 100th birthday. 
 
   
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Comdt Hugh Maguire (the third President of the Cav 
Club in 1947) with Comdt George Kerton Sqn Comd 2 
Cav Sqn (Club President in 2012).   
 
 



 
 
 
Comdt Hugh Maguire (No 5 from the left sitting in the front row) with some 2 Mot Sqn personnel at the Monastery 
in Clondalkin in 1941/42. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Carpe Diem 
 
 



 
NOTICE FOR THE 71st ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

04 FEB 2016 
 
The Committee wish to notify members that the Annual General Meeting of the Cavalry Club will 
take place in UNTSI, The Military College, Defence Forces Training Centre Curragh Camp 
County Kildare at 1900 hours on Thursday 04 Feb 16.  All members of the Club are cordially 
invited to attend.   
 
 

AGENDA 
 

Welcome and Club President’s Opening Remarks. 
Appointment of Tellers to count votes. 
Minutes of the 70th Annual General Meeting. 
Matters arising from the Minutes. 
President’s Report. 
Honorary Secretary’s Report. 
Honorary Treasurer’s Report.  
Report on the Audited Accounts of the Club.aa 
Motions. 
Election of Club Officers. 
• Ratification of appointment of incoming Club President. 
• Election of the Vice-President and President Elect. 
• Election of the Honorary Secretary. 
• Election of the Honorary Treasurer. 
• Election of remaining Committee Members. 
Election of Auditors.   
Any Other Business. 
Closing remarks. 
 
 
NOTES Rule 19.4:  Please note that any member who wishes to propose a motion(s) for 
consideration by the AGM should give at least seven days’ notice of the motion(s) to the 
Committee in advance of the date of the AGM and such motion(s) must be duly seconded.    
 
Tea/coffee and light refreshments will be available after the meeting in the Officers Mess Military 
College after the meeting. 
 


